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ACADEMIC SENATE 

COLLEGE OF SAN MATEO 
csmacademicsenate@smccd.edu 
Governing Council Meeting
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Rob Komas
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Madeleine Murphy
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Lloyd Davis
Secretary
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Student Services/Counseling
Rosemary Nurre
Treasurer


James Robertson
Social Science
Tom Diskin 
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Brandon Smith

Language Arts


Others Attending
Alain Cousin
ASCSM 


Kate Motoyama

Language Arts 
CALL TO ORDER   The meeting was called to order at 2:19 p.m.  Members agreed to hear Jim Robertson’s resolution on plus/minus (+/–) grading first, since he had to leave early.
NEW BUSINESS  +/– GRADING  Jim Robertson introduced the following resolution:

WHEREAS final course grades are intended to reflect each student’s achievement in meeting course learning outcomes, and

WHEREAS the use of simple A, B, C, … grades is an impediment to finer-grained evaluation of student achievement and may inaccurately reflect true student performance, and

WHEREAS there exists no legal prohibition on using “+” and “–” qualifiers on letter grades, except for that on the grade “C–”, therefore be it

RESOLVED that the college of San Mateo Academic Senate Governing Council propose the use of the following grades as final course grades: A, A–, B+, B, B–, C+, C, D+, D, D–, and F, and finally be it further

RESOLVED that this proposal be carried by the CSM Academic Senate President to the District Academic Senate for submission to the district Board of Trustees.
In discussion, Jim said the resolution allows grading to better reflect students’ levels of achievement, and gives more incentive for students to work harder, especially those in the low end of a grade range (for example, a B– student would be more likely to work for a straight B than for a probably unattainable A.)   Jim and his colleagues want a Senate resolution to start the process of restoring +/– grading.  ASCSM representative Mike Barkoff said he understands +/– grading may be more work for teachers deciding on grades, but it is better for students.  It better reflects their performance, it makes it easier for them to understand and accept their grades, and students just below the borderline between two grades would no longer have the big hit of dropping a whole grade.  Madeleine said acceptance at transfer colleges depends on GPA, and there is a difference between all A’s and all A– ’s.  CSU and UC accept +/– on A through D (but not F) except for C– (prohibited by the ed code) and A+.  We’re hemmed in by what our transfer partners will accept.  Jeremy said 4.0 students worry about dropping to 3.96, but top schools realize a 4.0 from a +/– school is usually better than a 4.0 from a non +/– school.  Foothill/de Anza changed to +/– grades, though the change was opposed by students with 4.0 GPAs. 

Jeremy announced if our resolution passes, he will take it to District Academic Senate (DAS), and DAS President Nick Kapp will send a ballot to all faculty asking for their view.  If a majority is interested, DAS will ask the other college senates to take it to their College Councils.  We want students involved too.  The idea is to build consensus, then go to the Board of Trustees.  We used to have +/– grading.  We changed because transfer schools didn’t accept C–, and the ed code ignored +/– when computing GPAs.  That provision of the ed code has changed.  Jeremy learned from Henry Villareal a return to +/– grades would have to be district-wide, to assure uniformity across the district.  Madeleine pointed out non-uniformity could create an internal migration issue.  
Jeremy said he wants to change the direction of the flow of ideas.  Usually the administration sends us ideas.  Let’s push this issue from the Senate side.  
Jim’s resolution was MSP (Rob abstained.)  Jeremy will bring up the matter at College Council, and he asked Mike Barkoff to take it to the Associated Students (ASCSM.)   They meet Sept. 18.

AGENDA AND MINUTES APPROVED  The agenda, and the minutes of August 22, 2006, were approved.  
PUBLIC COMMENT Kate Motoyama enthusiastically announced our Spring 2007 Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence, Yukio Tsuda, will be at CSM January through May, then spend two months on his own research.  She distributed his resume.  He is a professor in a doctoral program at the University of Tsukuba, outside of Tokyo.  He has a Ph.D. in Speech Communication, and his professional specialty is the hegemony of English.  The program is sponsored by the U. S. Department of State.  The Fulbright organization will pay transportation and a $2900 monthly stipend for food and living expenses.  Kate has $5000 from the SMCCCD Foundation, and will seek additional funding from various sources, including local civic groups, since our Senate treasury is low.  She is asking ASCSM for help, and will write a trustees program improvement grant proposal with a tie-in to speech classes.  Arranging the visit has taken three years, working with three different bodies.  Kate asked us to go back to our divisions and promote the visit.  Prof. Tsuda will be teaching an intercultural class Wednesday nights, and will give a series of lectures to supplement his work in the classroom.  His visit could lead to a lot of fruitful discussion, and incidental surprises.  Kate recalled how interesting our visiting scholar from Sweden, Görgen Edenhagen, was.  Barbara Christensen told Kate all College Vista units are accounted for, so Prof. Tsuda will not be staying there.  Kate is now doing legwork for DIAG, and will be chauffeur and liaison when Prof. Tsuda is here.  She wants him to be able to live comfortably.  She wants him to come to meetings and see how we do business.  He may be surprised at how active students are in governance, and the range of our students.  Madeleine told Kate this is good to know about, so we can get students to enroll in his courses.  

OFFICERS REPORTS  Jeremy and Rob Komas attended the first meeting of College Council.  Apart from orientation, the only business was President Kelly’s request to extend to Spring ’08 the date for a document on the strategic objectives of the college.  Rosemary asked what “strategic objectives” are, and how they relate to the mission statement and similar documents on display in building 1.  Jeremy said the objectives are in five categories, such as FTES growth and steps to achieve it.  Rosemary asked how our objectives are different from our mission.  If they are for the long term, why change them?  Jeremy said the actual objectives usually stay the same.  The action steps to implement them change.  Showing we consistently reexamine our documents and make changes to them based on feedback, and that administrators use the documents in planning, is important for accreditation.  The district presses college officers to get this work done.
Jeremy meets monthly with President Kelly.  Most recently they discussed increased faculty workload.  Fewer full-timers results in more committee work per full-timer, and SLOs and accreditation increase the load.  Jeremy expressed our general tiredness.  Shirley says she understands, but we’ve got to get things done.  Jeremy and Shirley also discussed a three-unit position for coordinator for faculty development. This is not for conferences, but more for campus based activities similar to our early flex day activities.   The person would coordinate such activities and get faculty buy-in.  This comes later on our agenda.  
Vice Chancellor for Education Jing Luan attended our last meeting.  Shirley asks if we want him to come to our meetings, or might it affect our feelings of being free to express ourselves.  Do we feel hindered having a district representative in the room?  Should we have him on selective basis, or have him here regularly so he can hear and respond?  He would be a listening member, with no power.  A concern in the past was no one in the district office had a faculty perspective.  Mike Barkoff noted our meetings are open to the public, and asked whether we have closed senate sessions.  Jeremy suggested we keep the invitation to Jing Luan open, but reserve the right to ask him to step out.  Jeremy reported Chancellor Galatolo said yesterday he’s free to come to any meeting we’d like to ask him to. 

Jeremy discussed with Shirley the issue of establishing enrollment caps for various courses.  He is troubled that the part of the new contract establishing caps will pay extra for sections with more than 70 students, but only of certain courses, for example those which meet IGETC requirements.  Jeremy asserted none of this is pedagogically based.  We need to look at criteria for maximum class size, other than size of the room, for both traditional and online classes.  The Senate is charged with protecting the curriculum.  

Shirley reminded Jeremy the library has a lot of outdated material which should be weeded out.  At Governing Council, faculty librarian Teresa Morris said we should look for what supports what is currently being taught.  We are not a research institution.  Get your division members to have a look at library holdings.

District Academic Senate (DAS) discussed its goals for this semester.  They include addressing distance learning issues, getting departments to have district-wide meetings and coordinate classes so standards are the same at all three colleges, evaluating technology and pedagogy, course caps, and +/– grading.  Vice Chancellor for Educational Services Jing Luan spoke to DAS about goals he’d like us to have.  The district is establishing a distance learning committee. Jeremy’s view is the chancellor is overly focused on steering technology solely in the direction of distance learning. Our focus ought to be on finding synergies of using technology as a way to improve teaching.  It’s fine if distance learning is part of that.  The district should change the focus and the name of the committee, since we are not strongly committed to developing our online courses.  Rosemary said CSM is poor on online courses from a support perspective.  Julie Sevastopoulos is great, but there’s only one of her.  Madeleine seconded that thought.  
Madeleine said she has had only two non-local people in her online courses.  They serve the same geographical pool as her classroom courses.  A few years ago there were starry-eyed ideas to widen the catchment area, but it didn’t widen.  Why take a class here if you don’t live here?  Rosemary said most of her non-local online students (two or three per semester) live outside the United States and plan to come to CSM, or are former CSM students who had moved out of the area.  Jeremy expects research on whether we get new FTES through online courses will show we don’t.  
Rosemary said from a student perspective, having faculty websites that are different from each other forces the student to waste time learning how to navigate each instructor’s website rather than learning the course material.  Students should see the same front page and the same links.  Jeremy said we need a course management system.  One model is open source, with local support personnel, another is hosted products like WebCT (a Blackboard company,) which at $30/$45 per student enrolled in the class are pricey.  Madeleine said her department doesn’t want to offer literature or basic writing classes on line.  They require student presence on campus.  The objective of having a coherent degree program online would require putting English 848, Introduction to Composition and Reading, online.  There must be lots of faculty involvement.  Do we continue with homemade individual stuff?  Jeremy warned not to sacrifice quality of curriculum in the quest for FTES.  It’s not worth it if that happens.  Also, we must know there are enough prospective students to make marketing worthwhile.

Jing Luan’s office is also studying co-enrolment, in which district faculty teach our courses in local high schools.   

Jeremy met with Jean Mach and Mike Burke to discuss implementing ePortfolios, online portfolios which allow students to chronicle their best work.  Faculty could access ePortfolios to look at representative samples of student work so we can see how we are doing over time.  This could help with accreditation.  Faculty have a big need to assess student work.  With no way to archive or access it, we don’t know how good a job we’re doing.  The CSU system is forming a consortium on ePortfolios, and would like a community college on board.  Moodle is an open source course management system they are thinking of adopting.  It’s like the Blackboard course management system, but free.  We pay for our own local tech support.  It is much more integrated than what we have with Gradekeeper and Websmart.  Everything is in one place, and it is easier to work with.  Our choice might have huge effects on the technical personnel we have on campus.  If we went with something professional, like Blackboard, everything would be outsourced, so we’d have no people here.  Mike Barkoff studied at CSU Monterey Bay, where students do a capstone portfolio project they can bring to job interviews.  Portfolios could help our students in applying for transfer.  Jeremy said we think they would be a huge benefit to students.  Mike Barkoff said competition among students has never been so fierce, and he would love the edge.  Jeremy said they would help students reflect on their academic journey.  Transfer students often don’t have copies of work they have done.

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS 

Athletic Trainer, Screening Committee: Andreas Wolf, Nicole Borg, Michelle Warner, Pat Fitzgerald

Program Services Coordinator for Degree Audit Program, Screening Committee:  Henry Villareal, Martin Bednarek, Yanely Pulido, Arlene Fajardo

Library Tenure Review Committees:  For David Gibbs: Eric Brenner (Skyline librarian), Lolly Pineda (Daly City Public Library), George Kramm, Lorrita Ford.  For Teresa Morris: Dennis Wolbers (Skyline librarian), Minu Mathur, Scott Bauer (Redwood City Library), Lorrita Ford.  

Chair, Faculty Development Committee:  Lyle Gomes
The appointments were accepted.  Jeremy noted that neither library tenure review committee has a full-time faculty librarian from CSM, but each has one from Skyline, and a librarian from a public library in the county.  
NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM REVIEW  Oct. 16 is the program review due date.  The program review document is online, and Jeremy has copies.  It attempts to streamline three processes: program review, equipment and furniture requests, and new faculty hires.  Deans need the information by Oct. 16 so their divisions can discuss prioritizing requests.  Jeremy said the statistical information deans provide to program review leads comes from John Sewart’s office, and should be pretty much ready.  Jeremy will talk to Mike Claire and make sure the deans have the data.  

NEW BUSINESS – PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES COORDINATOR   Jeremy is looking for input on the application process for this three-unit released time position.  Recently Mike Claire gave Jean Mach released time for faculty development on writing across the curriculum.  He committed to giving faculty a large space for a center for integrative learning.  This would be an area for faculty development activities, such as brown bag lunches, outside speakers, and meeting with students.  Money is there for a coordinator position, but Jeremy doesn’t want to act unilaterally.  How can we identify potential people for the position?  The person would plan activities on campus, and coordinate activities on campus and across the district.  Madeleine said it would be good to have someone who has served on such committees.  

Madeleine noted the Professional Development Committee and the Trustees’ Fund for Program Improvement Committee dispense money.  They receive applications and decide on them.  Professional Development covers workshop and conference fees but not travel or accommodations.  AB 1725 travel and accommodations funding has dried up.  If an instructor has an idea for a project professional development couldn’t fund, would the instructor ask the new coordinator who might fund it?  Jeremy said President Kelly’s description of the position is very vague, to allow the Senate to decide what the job ought to be.  What type of events do we want coordinated?  What should the person do?  We should look seriously at faculty development, including finding better teaching strategies and looking at each others’ work.  We have no mechanism for that now.  
Rosemary said it is a great idea, but the coordinator will be strapped for cash.  Jeremy suggested using the money to plan and implement activities. Rosemary said paying a speaker can use lots of money.  It would be nice to have a professional talk about what research shows about teaching strategies, as opposed to just hearing about what we do here.  Madeleine said she thought this would be someone to organize what other people are doing.  She once wrote a grant for someone to identify professional development needs of the faculty: what we have, and what is missing.  We need someone to get the big picture.  Jeremy said it will be a continuing position.  The item was tabled, and will be brought back at the next meeting.  Jeremy will ask Shirley for clarification, including whether there will be a budget for the person.  Teresa asked Jeremy to send what he learns out before the next meeting.   
Brandon and Teresa called for a comparison of related positions at CSM, to make the new one complementary, not redundant.  Jeremy said there are two separate lines of funding.  It might be useful to combine them into one to enable doing really rich things.
NEW BUSINESS – SUPPORT FOR WAC AND THE CENTER FOR THE SCHOLARSHIP OF TEACHING AND LEARNING  Last meeting Jean Mach and Mike Burke spoke about activities in writing across the curriculum and integrative learning.  Those involved are not just a small group.  Jeremy is advocating writing across the curriculum and a center for faculty development, and would like to be able to do so officially, as Senate president.  Jeremy distributed the following resolution, submitted by Mike Burke and Jean Mach:

In order to foster a campus culture rich with integrative learning, the Governing Council of the Academic Senate supports efforts to study and revitalize Writing Across the Curriculum and supports collegial conversation through the establishment of a Center for the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning. 

MSP (Komas abstaining.)  Rob said it would be great to have a center, but wondered how much is going to change in the classroom.  Nothing in the resolution makes it accountable, or says here’s how we’re going to do it.  Madeleine said the resolution is just setting the stage.  Rob said he doesn’t see assessment making a profound change in the classroom.  Where will it be in five years?  Rosemary said it takes people to champion these ideas and make something happen.  Jeremy said the context is we have a group of faculty working very hard but isolated from the senate.  He (Jeremy) is one champion of the effort, an effort which would be good for faculty in general. Mike Barkoff pointed out voting on a resolution closes discussion on it, so this discussion should have occurred before the vote.
NEW BUSINESS – COLLEGE SMOKING POLICY There is a push to revisit the faculty-driven college smoking policy adopted in the 1990’s.  All faculty in the new science building (Building 36) signed a letter last spring asking that the entire building be nonsmoking.  Jeremy would prefer a uniform policy.  We could keep current policy (no smoking up to 20 feet from any building, as required by state law) or have a smoke-free campus, or adopt an Aristotelian mean between those extremes by designating smoking and non-smoking areas.  Mike Barkoff said lots of students light up because classes are nerve-wracking, but having either a smoke-free campus or designated smoking areas would be nice.  Teresa said she leans toward having places to smoke, but not near buildings.  Who would enforce a smoke-free campus?  Brandon said a middle road is best.  What about wintertime, when it rains?  Do we have covered places not close to buildings for smokers?  Mike Barkoff suggested using canopies.  Jeremy warned too-strict rules would push students who smoke into parking lots.  Building 36 people used health and annoyance issues as reasons for wanting a ban.  As an open access institution, we should give students the ability to move from class to class.  Walking on pathways behind people who are smoking is a problem for some.  Student Alain Cousin said he has respiratory issues and avoids smokers, but he would not take the time to call security between classes to report smoking violations.  Jeremy said he will talk about this at the next College Council meeting.  The issue is not part of the 10 + 1 academic and professional matters in the senate’s purview.  

NEW BUSINESS – NOMINATIONS FOR MUSEUM OF TOLERANCE  CSM can send four people, including two faculty, to the Museum of Tolerance.  Those interested should contact Jeremy.
NEW BUSINESS – FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS Jeremy asked for future agenda items, in keeping with the paradigm of the Senate as proposers of issues.  We faculty are in the trenches, and have a sense of what the issues ought to be.  Jeremy asked members to email him with priorities for future agenda items, and with issues which should be added to or dropped from the list.  Jeremy has added ePortfolios and rethinking the drop date.  Jim Robertson thinks the drop date is way too late and sets up students for failure.  Mike Barkoff noted most students who drop want a full refund, so they meet the 2½ week deadline for that purpose.  Madeleine said she gives lots of instructor-initiated drops, in situations where students have postponed the unpleasant decision of whether to drop.  Jeremy said there are pedagogical concerns about getting students committed to their courses.  A late drop date may delay commitment.  We may prioritize future agenda items at our next meeting.
OLD BUSINESS – ONLINE COURSE EVALUATION AND PROGRAMS  Julie Sevastopoulos is working on a template for course evaluation.  Online associate degree program work is also in progress.  Points in discussion:  We should note that a majority of our students have more technical ability with computers than a majority of the faculty.  CTL is named incorrectly.  It talks about tools like Gradekeeper, but doesn’t work with faculty on integrating technology with pedagogy.  How can we do web-based things to meet student learning needs, and to allow more learning to occur outside the classroom?
ADJOURNMENT  Brandon commented favorably on the pentagonal arrangement of tables at our meeting.  Jeremy said Mike Burke and Cheryl Gregory set them up to maximize viewing abilities of the students in their learning community.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:46 p.m.  The next meeting will be September 26, 2006. 












